NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

24, 25 JANUARY 2002

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

24 January 2002

I. Call to Order, 8:40 a.m., Thursday, January 24, 2002

The meeting of the NMSVH Board of Regents was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:40 a.m., Thursday, January 24, 2002.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Joe Salazar, and Katherine Ingold.  Board members absent were:  Reta Jones.   Staff members participating were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

This purpose of this meeting was to conduct informational open communication sessions with the NMSVH Staff and NMSVH contract legal counsel, Mr. Bob Castille and Mr. Tony Ortiz of The Castille Law Firm.

Meeting adjourned at 5:20 p.m., Thursday, January 24, 2002.

25 January 2002

I.
Call to Order, 8:39 a.m., Friday, January 25, 2002

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:39 a.m., Friday, January 25, 2002.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Joe Salazar, and Katherine Ingold.  Board members absent were:  Reta Jones due to a travel delay.  Reta Jones arrived at the meeting at approximately 10:00 a.m.  Staff members participating were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Joe Salazar led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Guests present:  Dr. Carl Ponder, Principal, Alabama School for the Blind, Alicia McAninch, NMSVH Braille Transcriptionist, and Elena Kopylova, NMSVH foreign exchange student from Kazakhstan, who is sitting in on the meeting to observe as part of her education process.  Dr. Ponder expressed his pleasure at being on the NMSVH campus for the South Central Association of Schools for the Blind Narrative Arts, Wrestling, and Cheerleading competition.  He stated that 5 years ago, when he entered the VI field, some very wise people pointed him in the direction of NMSVH as the school that is probably the most child centered and student oriented school in the nation.  Since his acceptance of the position of Principal of the Alabama School for the Blind he has come to know Superintendent Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Kelly King, and other NMSVH staff.  He stated that he has turned to these people many times and has found that NMSVH is truly the most child centered and student oriented school in the nation.  He complimented NMSVH on the campus and the school staff and stated that the Regents, Administration, and staff should be very proud of NMSVH.  He stated that his goal while in Alamogordo is not to watch the Narrative Arts, Wrestling, and Cheerleading tournaments, but to learn from the expertise at NMSVH.  President Stryker welcomed Dr. Ponder to NMSVH and wished his school luck in the upcoming tournament events.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Joe Salazar – Expressed his pleasure at being at this meeting and on the NMSVH campus.  He apologized for missing the December 2001 Board of Regents meeting.  He knows that he misses a lot when he is not in attendance at a meeting, but thanks to the work of the NMSVH staff he is provided with Braille materials that thoroughly summarize the work of the Board of Regents and administration.

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her pleasure at being at this meeting and on the NMSVH campus.  She stated that she particularly enjoyed meeting with the staff on January 24, 2002.  She stated that the meetings gave her additional insight into the work of the NMSVH middle managers.  She stated that the meetings did bring to light some issues that need attention.  She stated that the Christmas gifts that she purchased at the NMSVH Arts and Crafts fair were very well received by those who received them.   She stated that the recipients were amazed at the quality of work that is produced by our students with visual impairments.  She stated that the work produced by our students is probably the best public relations tool that we have.  She expressed her pleasure at seeing Elena Kopylova in attendance at this meeting. 

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he enjoyed the meetings that he participated in with the staff on January 24, 2002.  The meetings did result in some comments that are of interest to the Board of Regents, and the Board will be addressing some of the concerns and comments.    He stated that he enjoyed the opportunity to meet Mr. Bob Castille and Mr. Tony Ortiz from our new contract legal counsel firm, The Castille Law Firm.  He stated that he is the host parent for Elena Kopylova who is a NMSVH foreign exchange student from Kazakhstan.  He explained that Elena is attending this Board of Regents meeting because she is in a foreign exchange student program that is funded through the U.S. State Department and is based on a federal law called the Freedom Support Act which came into being in early 1990 following the breakup of the Soviet Union.  The intention of the Freedom Support Act is to bring students from the former Soviet Union countries to the United States to expose them to processes within our country.  They are exposed to government processes, community service, volunteerism, etc.  As a participant in this program Elena is required to attend a school board meeting, a city counsel meeting, a court proceeding, and other functions, and then write about the functions that she observes.  Elena is also required to participate in cultural activities or visit historical sites.  There is a great deal that Elena is required to do as part of the foreign exchange program.  Elena is then required to go back to her home country and spend two years helping to educate her community about the areas that she observed and studied while in the United States.  Jim Salas stated that he is very happy to be the host parent for Elena and is happy to have her at NMSVH.  

President Stryker – Thanked Mrs. Carol Bowser for the cinnamon rolls that she baked for the board meeting attendees, they are excellent.  She informed the Board that NM-AER is meeting in Albuquerque on the 22nd and 23rd of February 2002, and she will be attending and participating on a parent panel with another mother who works for the Commission for the Blind.  One of our NMSVH teachers, Jennifer McClarin is the National Agenda State Coordinator and will be participating in a National Agenda Forum on Saturday, 23 February.  There are some great speakers scheduled for the NM-AER meeting.  It promises to be a great agenda and President Stryker encouraged everyone’s attendance.  She reminded everyone that there is a Special Education Quarterly Meeting scheduled for the 21st and 22nd of February 2002.  Our new State Director of Education, Mr. Sam Howarth is scheduled to be in attendance on the 21st.  Anyone who has not had an opportunity to meet Mr. Howarth should try to attend the Special Education Quarterly Meeting.  She informed the Board that the National Agenda would be holding their annual national meeting on the NMSVH Campus the 19th, 20th, and 21st of April 2002.  The National Agenda state coordinators, co-chairs, goal leaders, and steering committee will be in attendance at this meeting and will have the opportunity to see the great work conducted on the NMSVH campus.  She encouraged anyone who is interested in the National Agenda and the implementation of the National Agenda to attend these meetings.  President Stryker thanked the Superintendent and the staff for the wonderful and informative meetings that were held on the 24th of January.  She appreciated the candor that was exhibited during the meetings with department heads, middle managers, and staff.  She shared one comment that was made to her by a new NMSVH staff member.  This staff member stated, “She really enjoys being at NMSVH.  She is from another state and has never worked for an employer that is so clear on their vision about kids”.  President Stryker stated that if a new employee from out of state has recognized this vision and commitment in such a short period of time then NMSVH is doing something right.  It was refreshing to hear such a positive statement from a member of our staff.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.

Elena Kopylova, NMSVH foreign exchange student asked members of the Board to explain to her the function of the Board of Regents.  President Stryker explained the function of the Board of Regents, and the role and function of the Board President.  She explained that the Board of Regents is a governing Board for NMSVH.  Each member of the Board of Regents is equal with no member having more power or authority over another member.  She explained that the Board President simply presides over the Board of Regents meetings but carries no more power than other members of the Board.  The Board of Regents governs the school through the Superintendent.  The Superintendent reports directly to the Board of Regents.  The staff reports directly to the Superintendent.  President Stryker explained that every school district has a school board.  Public school district boards are elected by the public through the voting process.   Other schools, such as NMSVH, have school board members who are appointed by the Governor of the State of New Mexico.  

B. Parent Input.  

No Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker recommended that agenda item XI., D., Manpower Study be tabled, as Mr. Jim Huge will not be presenting to the Board.  She recommended that agenda item XI., B., Centennial Celebration Update be moved up on the agenda in order to accommodate the presenter’s schedule.  President Stryker asked if there were any additional recommendations or changes to the agenda?  Dr. Wood requested that agenda item IX., Major Focus be tabled until the March 1, 2002 meeting because the Major Focus presenter is participating on a state panel for transition and is off campus attending the state panel meeting.  Superintendent Jennings asked that agenda item VII., Item D., Disposition of Fixed Assets be tabled until after agenda item XI., A., Vehicle Purchase Request is discussed as these two items go hand-in-hand.   Jim Salas recommended that we discuss the Disposition of Fixed Assets at the same time that we discuss the Vehicle Purchase Request, as they are dependent on each other.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 14, 2001.  

President Stryker asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  There were no corrections needed to the presented minutes.

C. Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that as an addition to this report she wants to express her appreciation for the Board’s support of our programs by attending the South Central Association of Schools for the Blind Narrative Arts Competition scheduled for later during this Board meeting day.  The Boards attendance at this function will speak highly of NMSVH to our guest schools and the NMSVH staff.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended, the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 14, 2001 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report?  There were no questions or comments.

B. Monthly Investment Report – November & December 2001.

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report?  Retha Coburn pointed out that the presented reports provide a positive example of how our investment diversification is working to provide a stable investment portfolio.  

C. 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report – December 2001

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Reports for December 2001?    Reta Jones asked if we are going to have a mid-year budget correction proposal?  Retha Coburn stated that we would have a mid-year budget correction proposal.  The budget correction proposal should be presented to the Board of Regents at the March 01, 2002 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  Reta Jones asked what is being done to ensure that staff are held accountable for over-expenditures within their budget?  Retha Coburn stated that it is the Department Heads responsibility to oversee their budget and ensure that their mid-managers stay within their budgets.  The Department Heads are working directly with the mid-managers to ensure that they understand the budget and operate within their budgets.  Retha Coburn stated that the budget report does reflect some over-expenditures, however these over-expenditures are on a line item basis, not on the overall department budget.  Reta Jones asked if we are holding staff accountable at the line item level or the budget level?  Retha Coburn stated that we are holding them accountable at the budget level.  We can move funds between line items to compensate for line item over-expenditures as long as the overall department budget does not reflect over-expenditure.  Reta Jones asked if we should be holding them accountable at the line item level.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Department Heads are holding the mid-managers accountable at the line item level.  Retha Coburn stated that the Department Heads and the mid-managers are aware that if they over-expend within a line item, the funds to cover that over-expenditure will have to come from another line item within their budget to ensure that there is not an overall budgetary over-expenditure.  Reta Jones stated that that practice at the manager level does disturb her.  Without close accountability funds can be moved from direct support line items to compensate for non-direct support line item over-expenditures.  Reta Jones stated that this is an issue that she would like administration to think about.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Department Heads are working diligently to ensure that their mid-managers and staff operate within their line item budgets.  President Stryker stated that the Department Heads are accountable for the overall budget, including the line-item budget.  This accountability is part of their professional development goals.  After this year are we also going to hold the mid-managers to the same level of accountability and have it as a part of their professional development goals?  Superintendent Jennings stated that holding the mid-managers at the same level of accountability as Department Heads is an excellent idea, and may already be in place within each department.  Reta Jones asked if prior year actuals could be included in future budget and operating expense reports?  Retha Coburn stated that we have that information and will ensure that it is included in future budget and operating expense reports.  Retha Coburn stated that on a positive note, early projections indicate that total expenditures are much lower than the last fiscal year.  We have pulled funds from the State Investment Counsel and moved it to the State Treasury Funds to cover expenditures if necessary for this fiscal year.  As of this date we have not used the majority of the funds that were transferred.  In the past the school was pulling funds from the State Investment Counsel and transferring to State Treasury Funds every quarter.  This is no longer the case.

D. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Tabled until discussion of agenda item XI., A., Vehicle Purchase Request.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented, Monthly Investment Report – November & December 2001 as presented, and the 2001-2002 Operating Budget as presented.   (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:49 a.m. to 11:54 a.m., January 25, 2002

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:49 a.m., Friday, January 25, 2002, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Superintendent’s Evaluation, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.   Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.   Reta Jones was not present upon entering Executive Session but arrived shortly thereafter.   Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, and Superintendent Dianna Jennings. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:54 a.m., Friday, January 25, 2002 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Superintendent’s Evaluation, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.    Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.

IX. Major Focus – Transition.

Tabled until a future Board of Regents meeting.

X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSVH 345, Investment Policy.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment Policy that reflects changes to the asset allocation.  The revised asset allocation table was developed utilizing research conducted by administration, input from a local financial institution, our contract legal counsel, and the State Investment Council.  There are several issues that come into play when addressing the move of funds to another financial institution.  There are fees that are associated with our investment portfolio.  The fees that we pay on the investments that we currently have with the State Investment Council are minimal.  We currently pay less than 0.5%.  Moving our investments to the financial institution that we spoke with would result in a flat rate fee of 1.2% of the balance.  This shows that movement would not be beneficial to NMSVH.  Out contract legal counsel conducted some research into this matter to ensure that we have solid knowledge on which to base our decisions.  Legal counsel informed us that the State statutes do allow us to move our investments to the State Treasury Office, however our rates of return are limited to fixed returns.  Legal counsel also informed us that we could move our investments into a financial institution, however we are again limited to fixed returns.  Movement of our investments from the State Investment Council will result in a decrease in returns when the market is up.  There have been some recent changes with the State Investment Council.  They recently introduced a high yield bond that we can participate in.  In addition the State Investment Council has recently begun to actively manage their non-U.S. index funds.  Retha Coburn reviewed the expected long-term return and risk tables as contained in her memorandum to the Board of Regents.  Retha Coburn explained that another consideration that she made while developing her recommendation is the correlation factor.  She does not feel that NMSVH wants all of it’s investments to move in the same direction.  She feels that diversification is important.  Retha Coburn reviewed the correlation coefficient table as contained in her memorandum to the Board of Regents, which addresses diversification.  The coefficient table indicates that NMSVH can maintain investment diversification if it places it’s funds into Core Bonds, High Yield Bonds, Large Cap Equity, and International Equity.  None of these areas flow together which provides the diversification desired.  Retha Coburn proposed that NMSVH reduce the Core Bonds to 43%, leave the Large Cap Equity at 40%, and reduce the International Equity to 7%.  The difference from the International Equity could then be moved to the High Yield Bonds, which would be at 10%.  Reta Jones stated that it appears that the ranges contained in the Long Term Allowable table of the revised policy appear to be broad.  She recommended that when conducting research for the next revision to this policy we look at possibly narrowing the ranges.  While you want some latitude the ranges that we currently have may be too broad.  The broad ranges do not clarify our investment philosophy.  Retha Coburn stated that if it is the desire of the Board we could narrow the ranges and bring this policy back to the Board.  Reta Jones stated that we do not need to hold this policy pending research into ranges.  We can approve this policy now, but research should be conducted on the ranges before the next revision is made.  Research may indicate that it is normal to have these types of wide ranges.  She stated that she is comfortable with the target percentages contained in the Long Term Allowable table.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment Policy as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Proposed NMSVH Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program.

A draft of this proposed policy was presented to the Board of Regents on December 14, 2001.  At the time of initial discussion it was recommended by the Board that we incorporate a section into the policy that addresses a coursework cost liquidation schedule for the 5-year period following coursework completion and certification.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the proposed policy that is presented to the Board during this meeting has been revised to include a coursework liquidation schedule under Section 5.c.  This revision stipulates that teaching staff receiving assistance under this program must guarantee that they will seek every opportunity necessary to ensure that they teach in New Mexico for five (5) years following completion of their coursework.  Teaching staff that remain in a teaching position within the State of New Mexico will have the cost of their O&M/TVI coursework canceled at the following rates:  15% of the total amount for each of the 1st and 2nd years; 20% of the total amount for each of the 3rd and 4th years; and 30% of the total amount for the 5th year.  Teaching staff who do not remain in a teaching position within the State of New Mexico for a total of five (5) years following coursework completion will be required to repay the total cost, or remaining percentage of the O&M/TVI coursework to NMSVH.  The percentages cited in this policy are identical to the percentages contained in the Federal Perkins Loan Promissory Note.  Jim Salas asked if the liquidation schedule applied to coursework and books only, or the total cost of providing the program to the student?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the intent is either liquidation or repayment of the total cost of providing the program.  Jim Salas questioned the percentages that are contained in the policy.  He wants to ensure that the Board is comfortable with the cited liquidation percentages of 15, 15, 20, 20, 30%, or would the Board rather back load it more heavily with percentages such as 0, 10, 20, 30, 40%.  Jim Salas stated that with 40% of the liquidation occurring in the 5th year of service in New Mexico O&M/TVI certified teachers would be more likely to stay in New Mexico for the entire 5-year period.  On the other hand looking at the heavier percentages may discourage a potential student from seeking the certification.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the heavier back loading would be discouraging to potential students. The Board was comfortable with the percentages that are cited in the proposed policy and did not feel that heavier back loading was necessary. 

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 464, Personnel Preparation Program as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Proposed NMSVH Policy 511, Orientation & Mobility (O&M).

Superintendent Jennings presented proposed NMSVH Policy 511, which is designed to establish student O&M requirements at NMSVH, including preschool, primary, secondary, and high school performance benchmarks.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this proposed policy is the result of a collaborative effort by the Superintendent’s Office, Dr. Wood, the O&M staff, as well as the Board of Regents.  The result is a very comprehensive policy regarding the important O&M piece of the NMSVH curriculum.  She stated that she feels that the proposed policy clearly communicates the importance of O&M.  This proposed policy will be a very important tool in our education process.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that this policy will also help to communicate the importance of O&M to the parents of our students, and what NMSVH expects outside of the Individualized Education Program (IEP0 goals.  President Stryker stated that she is hoping that this policy will be treated similarly to our Braille protocol.  She feels that this policy needs to be supported by all NMSVH staff, from staff that do not work directly with our students up to the O&M Specialists.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels, after watching the students who participated in Narrative Arts Competition from other schools, that the O&M philosophy at NMSVH is making an impact on the lives of our students with visual impairments.  She noted that there were very few students from other schools who were utilizing a white cane, while the cane usage by NMSVH students was very prevalent.  This increase in cane use by NMSVH students has occurred without the acceptance of this proposed policy due primarily to the beliefs and support of the NMSVH staff.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have two low vision staff members who are using a cane so that they can be positive role models to the students that they are exposed to.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NMSVH staff are being, and will continue to be very positive about our O&M philosophy.  They are actively developing fun activities that will encourage the students to utilize their canes.  This increased use will allow the students to increase their independence, both here at NMSVH as well as in their adult lives.  Joe Salazar stated that this policy should also address some concerns that were expressed by the DOJ.  President Stryker stated that she would like to think that this philosophy is being adopted into policy because it is the right thing to do for our students, not because of concerns by the DOJ.  

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 511, Orientation & Mobility as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI. Other Items

A. Vehicle Purchase Request.

Retha Coburn presented a request to purchase seven (7) new vehicles utilizing the State of New Mexico General Services Department 2001 Price Agreement at a total cost of $152,105.56.  These vehicles are needed to replace five (5) vehicles that are currently in the NMSVH fleet that have odometer readings that exceed 100,000 miles, and one (1) vehicle that has over 97,000 odometer miles.  Retha Coburn also presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets that requests authorization to dispose of a total of six (6) vehicles due to high mileage.  If approved these vehicles would be disposed of through public auction, sealed bid.  We are requesting to dispose of six (6) vehicles and requesting the purchase of seven (7).  The extra vehicle that is being requested is to accommodate the increased statewide services of a Developmental Specialist.  If the purchase request is approved, the vehicle fleet will be reorganized to ensure that the new vehicles are used for direct student support, while the older vehicles in the fleet will be used for any ancillary support services.  Reta Jones asked if this vehicle purchase expenditure was included in the Capital Outlay Budget for this year?  Retha Coburn stated that the vehicle purchase expenditure was included in this years Capital Outlay Budget.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the purchase of seven (7) new vehicles utilizing the State of New Mexico General Services Department 2001 Price Agreement at a total price of $152,105.56, and to approve the presented Disposition of Fixed Assets to dispose of six (6) vehicles from the NMSVH fleet utilizing public auction, sealed bid.  (carried unanimously)

B. Centennial Celebration Update.

Alicia McAninch, Chairperson for the NMSVH Centennial Celebration Committee provided an update to the Board of Regents on the planned centennial celebration.  She reported that the Centennial Celebration Committee has been very active in planning a year long celebration of the 100th birthday of NMSVH. NMSVH enjoys a very rich history that began before New Mexico was even recognized as a state.  In 1903 Territorial Legislature established the New Mexico Institute for the Blind.  In 2003 New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped, formerly the Institute for the Blind will celebrate its 100th birthday of providing services to students with visual impairments, not only in the State of New Mexico, but also throughout the nation.  Planning is underway to celebrate this centennial with events that will be scheduled throughout the 2002-2003 school year, with the grand finale being scheduled May 5th to 9th, 2003.  The theme for this centennial celebration is “Celebrating a Century of Excellence, NMSVH 1903 to 2003”.  The core Centennial Celebration Committee consists of NMSVH staff members along with several volunteers from the community.  One of the committee members, Darlene Ortiz, is not only a current staff member but is an alumnus of NMSVH and currently serves as the President of the NMSVH Alumni Association.  The committee then has several sub-committees that are actively working on different aspects of the celebration including advertising and the publication of a celebratory book, which will feature many historical photos and narrative text.  The goal is to have this book to the printer by September 2002.  This should allow us to begin selling the book prior to Christmas 2002.  It is the committee’s hope that we will have an underwriter for the book project.  The book will also be used as an incentive for donations over $100.00 to the Centennial Celebration Fund, which has been established.  There are five subcommittees, which are addressing the areas of book editing, fundraising, special events, publicity, and advertising/public awareness.  The Publicity Subcommittee has been working with a local advertising firm, Clark & Associates to develop a professional looking centennial logo based on our theme, and to help develop a publicity campaign for our centennial book.  Clark & Associates is also working with NMSVH staff to develop news releases about the history of NMSVH that we will have published periodically throughout the celebration year.  We also hope to have media coverage of some of the celebration events.  We are also looking at advertising on billboards around the community.  Roy McCollum has developed a Centennial Celebration web page for use prior to and during the celebration.  The Fundraising Subcommittee has developed correspondence targeted at the vendors that we routinely use soliciting contributions to the centennial fund.  Once the logo has been developed the Fundraising Subcommittee will attempt to apply it to merchandise that we can then sell to raise funds for the celebration.  The kickoff event for the celebration year will be an open house that is scheduled to be held in November 2002.  A very special exhibit from the Callahan Museum, American Printing House for the Blind has been reserved for our use during the open house and will be prominently displayed on our campus.   The display will be on campus for six weeks.  Because it will be on campus for so long the Publicity Subcommittee is working on a flyer to distribute to schools to announce the exhibit and invite schools to tour the exhibit and our campus.   The Publicity Subcommittee is also working on press releases that will address orientation & mobility, Braille, independent living skills, and technology for the blind.  These press releases will be sent out each month following the kickoff event and will serve to educate the public on the work at NMSVH and it’s centennial celebration.  This should keep NMSVH in the news throughout the celebration period.  Superintendent Jennings stated that all press releases would be cleared through the Board of Regents prior to publication.  Alicia McAninch stated that the work of the Centennial Celebration Committee continues with great enthusiasm.  She stated that there is a great deal to do and the committee would welcome anyone who would like to contribute to the celebration organization.  Joe Salazar complimented the Centennial Celebration Committee on the work that they have done, and the plans that have been developed to recognize NMSVH during its 100th birthday.    Superintendent Jennings stated that work is also being to done include two appendices into the celebratory book, one listing all of the Board Members throughout the history of NMSVH, and another that will list all of the Superintendent’s.  Superintendent Jennings also stated that she feels that it would be a good idea to have a picture taken of the current Board of Regents, as a group, for display in administration.  This was a practice in the past, but has not been done for quite awhile.  Joe Salazar asked that every effort be made to advertise and send informational press releases to all areas of the State of New Mexico, including the public schools.  Everyone in the state needs to know about NMSVH and the services that it provides, and about the centennial celebration.  Alicia McAninch stated that every effort would be made to get the information out to the entire state as well as nationwide.  Superintendent Jennings complimented Alicia McAninch on the work that she is doing as chairperson of the Centennial Celebration Committee.  Alicia brings a great deal of passion and commitment to this project, which is appreciated by everyone at NMSVH.  

C. Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to award a Professional Services Contract for a University Personnel Preparation Program for Orientation & Mobility (O&M) Specialists and Teachers of Students with Visual Impairments (TVI) to Texas Tech University at a five (5) year cost of $1,372,796.94.  On Monday, October 29, 2001 seventeen (17) Request for Proposals for a University Personnel Preparation Program for O&M and TVI were mailed to universities throughout the country.  In addition the announcement of the RFP was published in the Alamogordo Daily News to comply with procurement regulations.  The close of receipt for proposals was Wednesday, January 16, 2002 at 12:00 noon.  Two proposals were received from interested universities prior to closing.  No additional proposals were received by closing.  An internal evaluation of the two proposals was conducted on Friday, January 18, 2002.  In comparing and evaluating the two separate proposals, the committee agreed that both universities mirrored each other in many areas as outlined in the evaluation scoring criteria.  Areas in which Texas Tech University scored higher were; Model of Delivery of Coursework, Number of Persons Trained by the Project, and Cost of Project.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the proposals and evaluation process with the Board of Regents.  The final percentage scores for the overall evaluation were:  Texas Tech University – 578.84%, University of Arizona – 565.92%.  President Stryker noted that 5 of the 6 evaluators on the committee are professionals in the field of VI.  She asked why one evaluator, who is not a professional in the field was included as an evaluator?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the non-TVI professional was included because she is the NMSVH Purchasing Specialist and was instrumental in the development of the RFP and is the most knowledgeable on the specifications of the RFP.  Discussion was held regarding the different philosophies of the two universities who submitted proposals.  Reta Jones complimented the NMSVH administration on the quality of the proposals submitted to the Board and the completeness of the materials that are included with the proposals.  A comprehensive package, such as the one submitted in support of this proposal, makes it easier for the Board to make an informed decision on important issues.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to award the Professional Services Contract for a University Personnel Preparation Program for Orientation & Mobility Specialist and Teachers of Students with Visual Impairments to Texas Tech University at the five (5) year proposed cost of $1,372,796.75 ($11,070.94 per student).  

Discussion:  President Stryker stated that she is very happy that New Mexico will now have a teacher preparation program for O&M and TVI.  Joe Salazar asked how soon this program would begin?  Dr. Wood stated that the program would begin in the Fall of 2002.

(Motion carried unanimously)

D. Outsourcing Update.

Retha Coburn informed the Board that administration continues to gather information from the different schools that were polled regarding their food services.  Information is also being gathered from Gerald Champion Hospital to gather information regarding the contractor that they utilize for food services.  The information that is being gathered will be provided to the Board as part of the March 1, 2002 Board agenda.  President Stryker asked when we will move from providing outsourcing information to providing recommendations?  Retha Coburn stated that administration wants to ensure that thorough research is conducted, and all necessary information is gathered before bringing a recommendation to the Board.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we want to ensure that we have enough information to make a solid, informed recommendation.  Reta Jones stated that she feels it is very important to ascertain information on local outsourcing resources.  It won’t matter what other schools do if we do not have the resources available locally to provide the necessary services.  Katherine Ingold stated that there are businesses in Alamogordo who are outsourcing their food services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the food services outsourcing research is also allowing NMSVH to gather information regarding other schools and their food services.  This information is allowing us to quality check our food services.  We are also gathering food services manpower information from the polled schools.  

E. Individualized Education Plan (IEP) Form.

Superintendent Jennings presented an IEP Form that was developed by NMSVH to ensure that complete and consistent IEPs are conducted on all NMSVH students.  This form was based on an IEP form that was provided to school districts by the State Department of Education.   The form has also been designed to address many of the DOJ concerns.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the areas of the form that were expanded/improved.  Jim Salas stated that the area that addresses Braille might need to be modified.  IDEA defaults to Braille.  So instead of the IEP form asking if Braille is needed, it should ask if Braille is not needed.  Superintendent Jennings agreed with Jim Salas and stated that the IEP form would be changed accordingly.   Reta Jones asked if this IEP form should be reviewed by someone with a legal perspective to ensure that NMSVH is protected since we did alter an IEP form that was presented to the school districts by the State Department of Education?  If it should be reviewed, who should review it?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would speak with legal counsel regarding this matter and would have legal counsel review the form to ensure that it does not contain any biases, and to ensure that it is conclusive.  Joe Salazar asked if there is a standardized IEP form used nationwide?  President Stryker stated that there is not a standardized form, nor any example provided by IDEA.  Each state is responsible for developing their own form with no guidelines provided.  Joe Salazar asked if DOJ looked at our previous IEP form, and if they did what did they think?  Superintendent Jennings stated that DOJ did review our form but did not feel that we adequately addressed Least Restrictive Environment (LRE) or Braille.  The modified form presented during this meeting highlights LRE and Braille.  Braille has been included in discussion during past IEPs and was included in the notes taken during the IEP but not singled out on the IEP form.  

XII. Information to the Board.

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the items contained under Information to the Board.  There were no questions or comments.
Meeting Adjourned at 5:03 p.m., Friday, January 25, 2002

(Approved March 1,2002)


(Approved March 1, 2002)

​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________
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